ASSEMBLY HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE THE CITY AND BOROUGH OF JUNEAU, ALASKA MINUTES

August 31, 2015 6:00 PM Chambers

I. ROLL CALL

Chair Jones called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Committee members present: Loren Jones, Karen Crane, Maria Gladziszewski, and Debbie White

Absent: None

Other Assemblymembers present: Mary Becker

Staff present: Beth McEwen, Deputy Clerk; Rob Steedle, Deputy City Manager; Laurie Sica, Municipal Clerk

II. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was approved as presented.

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. August 17, 2015 Regular Human Resources Committee Meeting Minutes

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to approve the minutes of the August 17, 2015 Regular Assembly Human Resources Committee meeting. *Hearing no objection, the minutes were approved.*

B. August 17, 2015 Full Assembly as Human Resources Committee Meeting Minutes

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to approve the minutes of the August 17, 2015 Full Assembly as the Assembly Human Resources Committee meeting. *Hearing no objections, the minutes were approved.*

IV. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

None.

(Not to exceed a total of 10 minutes nor more than 2 minutes for any individual).

V. AGENDA TOPICS

A. Board Matters

1. Americans with Disabilities Act Committee - Annual Report & Appointments

No one was present from ADA Committee. The committee's annual report was provided in the packet.

Mr. Jones asked if any of the HRC members wished to send comments or questions back to the ADA Committee through the Clerk.

Mr. Jones brought up the mention in the report regarding lack of ADA accessible street parking between the Twisted Fish and Ferry Way. He suggested that although there isn't a solution for on street parking, the ADA Committee may wish to discuss the parking spots located near the Twisted Fish with Docks and Harbors who maintains that parking lot.

Mr. Jones and Ms. Gladziszewski asked what Pocket Talkers are, how many CBJ has, and how are they made available. Ms. McEwen explained they are a personal hand-held sound amplification devices that people can use to better hear what is being said at meetings. Ms. McEwen said she knew of the ones available at City Hall and that Clerk's staff has informed the ADA Committee and others that they are available for check out for any public meetings where they may be needed. HRC members expressed a wish to make sure they were also available at all the libraries and Ms. McEwen said she would check the status of the libraries and follow-up with the committee.

There were two open seats on the ADA Committee for terms expiring August 31, 2018.

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to recommend the Assembly reappoint Cheryl Putnam and appoint Charlene Steinman to the ADA Committee to terms expiring August 31, 2018. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

2. Local Emergency Planning Committee - Nomination

Ed Quinto Jr. has applied to fill the Firefighter seat on the Local Emergency Planning Committee which was previously held by Chad Cameron.

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to recommend the nomination of Ed Quinto Jr. to the Firefighter seat on the Local Emergency Planning Committee to a term expiring December 31, 2016. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

3. Sister Cities Committee - Appointment

There was one remaining public seat open on the Sister Cities Committee created by Resolution 2508 which increased the membership of the committee from five members to seven members.

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to recommend the Assembly appoint Larry M. Snyder to the Sister Cities Committee to a public seat for a term expiring January 1, 2017. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

4. Utility Advisory Board - Appointment

There was one open seat on the Utility Advisory Board for a term expiring May 31, 2018. There were two applicants, William Brown and Andrew Campbell.

MOTION by Ms. White to recommend the Assembly appoint Andrew Campbell to the Utility Advisory Board to a term expiring May 31, 2018.

Ms. Crane said she does not have any objection to Mr. Campbell's appointment and thinks he is a great applicant but she was concerned that he is already serving as the Chair of the Wetlands Review Board. Ms. White asked if those boards work together at all. Mr. Jones noted that they both meet often and they both are consulted on issues before the Planning Commission when it is related to utilities such as garbage, wastewater, electrical. Wetlands Review gets involved in many of those permits. He said his concern was mostly with the time elements required for service on two very active boards. Ms. McEwen also noted that both boards hold their meetings on Thursday nights and although they are currently meeting on alternating Thursday nights for the next couple of months, that may not always be the case.

MOTION WITHDRAWN: Ms. White withdrew her nomination given the concerns expressed by the other committee members.

MOTION by Ms. Gladziszewski to recommend the Assembly appoint William Brown to the Utility Advisory Board to a term expiring May 31, 2018. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

5. Youth Activities Board - Annual Report & Appointments

Youth Activities Board Vice-Chair Joyce Vick presented the board's annual report.

Ms. Vick thanked the Assembly for continuing to fund the programs. She said the programs funded touch the lives of 10,000 youth which is approximately one third of the community population. She noted that they have approximately 480,000 participant hours at A funding level of approximately \$0.68/hr. She feels that is a very good use of the money the Assembly puts into the programs.

She gave a synopsis on the Youth Activities Board's work and explained the grant scoring process. They divide the board into three groups for grant scoring: 1) Academics/Miscellaneous 2) Arts and 3) Sports. She gave examples of programs that fall into each of the three categories. She and the HRC members discussed details of the grant review and approval process.

The HRC members thanked Ms. Vick for the report and the work of the board.

There were three open seats on the Youth Activities Board: one (1) public seat for a term expiring August 31, 2016, one (1) public seat for a term expiring August 31, 2018, and one (1) seat for a youth representative for a person 18 years or younger at the time of appointment to a term expiring August 31, 2018.

Mr. Jones noted that youth applicant Kathy Tran was present in the audience and invited her up to speak to the committee about why she would like to serve.

Miss Kathy Tran, a sophomore at Thunder Mountain High School, said she applied for the YAB because she is passionate about student advocacy. She said she is involved in a lot of student leadership programs and has become an advocate for youth making their voices heard through student government and other venues.

MOTION by Ms. Crane to recommend the Assembly make the following appointments to the Youth Activities Board: Elizabeth Lange to a public seat for a term expiring August 31, 2018 and Liz Brooks to a public seat for a term expiring August 31, 2016 and Kathy Tran to the Youth Representative seat to a term expiring August 31, 2018. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

The members thanked Miss Tran for applying and for attending the meeting.

B. Liquor Licenses

1. New Restaurant-Eating Place Public Convenience Liquor License #5415 - Canton Asian Bistro, LLC d/b/a Canton Asian Bistro

Ms. White noted that she is the property manager for Kotznoowoo Plaza which is the building in which this is located. She said she can verify that ownership and management of the restaurant is totally unrelated to the her property management. Mr. Jones said in the absence of the City Attorney, he would ask her to step down from the discussion on this matter. He encouraged her to talk with the City Attorney prior to the Assembly action at the meeting that evening as to whether or not a conflict exists.

Mr. Jones asked for a staff report. Ms. McEwen explained that the staff recommendation is for the Assembly to waive its right to protest the issuance of the Restaurant-Eating Place Public Convenience license. She explained that since this is a Public Convenience license which is outside the population restrictions, the Assembly may choose to protest the issuance of license if it feels they do not wish additional licenses be allowed in Juneau. If the Assembly does choose to protest the license, the memo in the packet outlines the next steps in the process.

Ms. McEwen answered questions from the committee members regarding the petition certification process done by Alcohol Beverage Control (ABC) staff, the previous liquor license (#2185) that was protested by CBJ in the spring and upheld by the ABC Board and the differences between a Restaurant-Eating Place regular license and Restaurant-Eating Place Public Convenience license.

MOTION by Ms. Crane that the HRC forward a recommendation to the Assembly to waive the right to protest the issuance of the Restaurant-Eating Place Public Convenience License #5415 for Canton Asian Bistro, LLC. *Hearing no objection, the motion carried.*

Mr. Jones invited Ms. White to rejoin the committee.

C. Other Business

None.

VI. STAFF REPORTS

A. Jensen-Olson Arboretum Advisory Board - School District Representative

Ms. McEwen noted that the governing legislation for the Jensen-Olson Arboretum Advisory Board sets out the membership of the board to include the School District Superintendent or their designee and that seat is not actually appointed by the Assembly. Ms. McEwen noted the memo in the packet from Superintendent Mark Miller appointing Ms. Kristin Bartlett to serve as his designated representative to the board.

B. Empowered Boards + Planning Commission - CBJ Email Implementation

Ms. McEwen explained that the Clerk's office is rolling out the CBJ emails for members of the Empowered Boards and Planning Commission. This change ensures that those board and commission members are conducting CBJ business only using CBJ email accounts rather than their personal emails.

One of the reasons for this change is to make it easier to comply with any public records requests in accordance with the Alaska Public Records Act. Should a request be received, the emails can be searched via the CBJ email server without having to request a boardmember surrender their personal devices/emails for search and retrieval of CBJ related correspondence.

This issue was originally brought up at the board training in February 2015 and staff has been working on all the details associated with the implementation since then. The final roll-out of this is now taking place and staff liaisons were given training a week ago and it is in the process of being rolled out to the various empowered boards over this next month. Ms. McEwen explained that in addition to the boards and staff liaisons, she wanted to be sure the Assemblymembers were aware of these changes. Ms. McEwen provided an overview on how this came about. This topic was discussed during the board training sessions back in February 2015 and the members of the empowered boards present during those training sessions were the ones to request it. During that training, City Attorney Amy Mead was quite surprised to learn that it was not already in place. Ms. Mead stressed that for the empowered boards and the Planning Commission it is important that their business is being conducted on the CBJ servers.

Ms. McEwen attended the most recent Hospital Board meeting where it was discussed at length. The board had some concerns and want look at implementing some specific policies and procedures as it relates to hospital matters before it is finally rolled out so it will most likely be the end of September before they are ready to go live with the new emails.

Ms. Crane noted that the first time the Hospital Board heard about it was this past week. She said the Hospital Board did have some concerns. They have some specific rules regarding HIPPA and other things. She said she thinks it is a good idea but like most things, one size may not fit all and we may need to work with individual boards to make them work.

Ms. Gladziszewski said she thinks this is a great thing because she thinks public business should be conducted via public emails. She asked if the Hospital Board members are using their own private emails currently. Ms. McEwen said they are. Ms. Gladziszewski asked if they somehow find that more secure than the CBJ servers.

Ms. McEwen explained that for compliance with the Alaska Public Records Act and fulfilling any requests for public records within the 10-day window required, having those emails searchable on a CBJ server is much better than having to try to conduct a search of someone's private emails from their home computer or device when they may be traveling or otherwise unavailable. She also agreed with Ms. Crane that there are specific needs for specific boards that are being worked out between MIS staff and the staff liaisons to the boards to make sure those specific needs are addressed.

Mr. Jones said that Laurie Sica came and addressed the Planning Commission about this issue the previous week. He said most were in agreement and that this was probably a good idea. He said the concerns raised related to having to manage another email and also any issues relating to ex-parte contact on matters of a quasi-judicial nature.

The committee also talked about the favorable responses from the Aquatics Board and the Airport Board. The Airport Board has been clamoring for this ever since the board training and has been checking in every month to find out the status of the implementation.

VII. COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMENTS AND QUESTIONS

Mr. Jones said he was hoping to have an update from the City Manager on the discussions with the Juneau Community Foundation (JCF) about the Social Services Grants. He said there has been at least one meeting between JCF and the City Manager's staff but due to scheduling conflicts, that topic has been set aside to the September 21, 2015 HRC instead.

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION

IX. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the committee, the meeting was adjourned at 6:35p.m.